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UP AT MOUNTAIN GROVE 
(1872-1901) 

 
by 

Craig A. Newton 
 
 Scrub and sump holes mark the location today, but a 
century ago at Mountain Grove the varied sounds of camp-
meeting rolled across the valley each August.  Begi nning in 
1872, thousands of people came to this tiny place i n Black 
Creek Township, Luzerne County, only a few hundred feet from 
the Columbia County line.  They sought recreation a nd 
religion under the auspices of the Danville Distric t of the 
Central Pennsylvania Conference of the Methodist Ep iscopal 
Church.  Many, especially between 1875 and 1890, re mained 
the entire week-to-ten-days duration of the meeting .  More 
arrived on Saturday and returned home Sunday evenin g or 
Monday morning, depending on travel arrangements pe rmitted 
by the managers of the meeting.  Concessionaires an d 
Chautauqua lecturers, friends visiting and preacher s 
exhorting, happy children released from chores and solemn 
leaders of prayer, young people shyly courting and families 
at picnic, by their collective voices and movements  weaved a 
tapestry of joy and dignity into a rustic warp.  Fo r thirty 
years they recreated the scene.  Then, in 1901, fol lowing 
the conclusion of the meeting, The Mountain Grove C amp 
Meeting Association, which owned and operated the s ite, 
abandoned the undertaking.  Within eighteen months it 
disposed of its properties, and nature began to rec laim the 
land. 
 
 Although Mountain Grove is only a local chapter in  the 
nationwide story of Methodism and the campmeeting, and in 
its broader outline may be familiar to those who ha ve 
studied Protestantism during the nineteenth century  -- or 
who have ever attended  permanent campmeetings  sti ll active 
-- there is a purpose beyond poignancy and nostalgi a for 
recalling its short life span.  Its birth, its vibr ant 
years, and its collapse mirrored local folks' attit udes and 
habits and recorded for the future a level of chang e in the 
closing quarter century of the 1800's central to th e dynamic 
life of northcentral Pennsylvania. 
 
 The Mountain Grove operation exemplified what Char les 
A. Johnson in the 1950's designated the "new-fashio ned 
campmeeting." 1  By 1850 religious organizers, the majority 
from the West, had prepared manuals standardizing 
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campmeetings.  The number of these manuals multipli ed during 
the following twenty years, each denomination and s ect, so 
it would seem, intent on stimulating a profusion of  meetings 
everywhere in America by means of careful instructi on on how 
to conduct them.  They relegated to chance nothing that 
could be structured, from laying out the site to se lecting 
the march-around hymn to conclude the final day's s ervice.  
Moreover, they exhibited an almost unvaried samenes s in the 
guidelines set forth.  Visiting one meeting was muc h like 
visiting any other.  The variant factors, over and beyond 
the liturgical preferences of a given Protestant bo dy, 
consisted of the people expected to attend -- their  
particular social milieu and attitudes -- and the w eather.  
The manuals even addressed these subjects in genera l terms, 
remarking on the frequent necessity of hiring campg round 
police to enforce the proper spiritual ambience, er ecting 
fences to protect those within from the baleful inf luences 
outside the grounds, screening admissions, and buil ding 
permanent wooden structures for sleeping, eating an d 
conducting religious services. 
 
 From the West, the campmeeting movement headed Eas t.  
Especially after the Civil War, the rural boroughs and 
villages of Pennsylvania (and other states) wanted the 
campmeeting, invited it, and needed it.  Reasons of  religion 
predominated, at least initially.  Old family farme rs and 
villagers required a renewal of a comfortable evang elical 
faith, in tone and visible form expressive of the 
regeneration of a deeply felt piety -- itself the 
consequence of the sobering relief these folk felt following 
a misunderstood and vicious war made both more perp lexing 
and sadder by the assassination of Lincoln and the sometimes 
ruthless machinations of public figures.  The revit alization 
of religion offered them a way to live within a cur rent 
history, the mainstream of which troubled them deep ly.  
Little understanding current events, and certainly not in 
control of them, they cared nonetheless intensely a bout the 
moral and ethical meaning of the present.  The camp meeting 
provided a forum for the vigorous expression of a p ride in 
faith essential to their concern and confidence. 
 
 Social and recreational needs shortly came to para llel 
religious requirements.  They did not, however, alw ays 
complement faith.  At the end of the war, America r elaxed.  
Current problems, even if troubling, posed no immed iate 
mortal danger but seemed instead the most unfortuna te and 
hopefully temporary byproducts of a surging nationa l 
progress.  The people of the small towns and countr ysides 
allowed themselves to feel they had earned by their  
perseverance the opportunity for formalized periods  of rest 
away from home and the job.  By the turn of the 187 0's, 
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"getting away" for a vacation became popular in rur al areas 
throughout the East.  The return of peacetime prosp erity, 
the growing number of leisure-making inventions, an d the 
pell-mell expansion of transportation provided the 
moderately affluent and many not as wealthy with th e 
opportunity to enjoy wholesome recreation and const ructive 
play.  Travel to a convenient distant point became easier, 
faster, less of a threat to the family budget, and in short 
order, a signet of middle class standing. 
 
 For many, and in particular the most affluent and 
fashionable, the vacation was apt to be a completel y secular 
affair.  They found it easier than others to accept  the 
challenges and doubts of the present, being protect ed 
against relentless changes by virtue of their wealt h and 
local standing.  They also seemed to be more secure  in their 
faith and content with worship as they had always p racticed 
it.  To these people, a constantly growing number o f spas 
and resorts beckoned.  Typical of the majority, and  most 
notable among those which sprang up in the region b etween 
the West and North branches of the Susquehanna Rive r in the 
1870's, 80's and 90's was Eagles Mere in Sullivan C ounty.  
It opened as a vacation spot in the seventies, expa nded 
rapidly during the next decade, welcomed a railroad  to its 
doorstep in 1892, and by the close of the century b oasted of 
between 2500 and 3000 summer residents in addition to an 
unrecorded number of more transient guests. 2 
 
 While Eagles Mere and other luxurious communities 
attracted the well-to-do, some who could afford the  expense 
but chose otherwise for personal reasons, and those  with 
more limited financial resources, selected from oth er 
recreational opportunities.  Among these in the 187 0's and 
80's, the campmeeting became the most popular.  Its  
regulated blend of play and piety, within the invis ible 
perimeters of common tenets of faith and similar so cial 
circumstances, and at moderate cost, attracted thou sands and 
thousands every year to a summer revival of soul an d body.  
In Columbia County and the area immediately adjacen t to it, 
with a population less than 40,000 in 1880, at leas t six and 
at times ten campmeetings convened annually during the 
eighties. 3  Attendance is impossible to gauge accurately 
since the occasional reports given in generalized, and 
perhaps inflated, numbers in the newspapers must be  suspect. 
Moreover, many people attended more than one meetin g during 
the year.  But it may be guessed that upward of twe nty 
percent -- and the figure could even be higher -- o f the 
population of this relatively small area vacationed  at 
campmeeting.  Mountain Grove was one of the three d rawing 
the largest crowds. 4 
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 Reverend S. Barnes, at the time Presiding Elder of  the 
Danville District, reported to the Central Pennsylv ania 
Conference on the opening of Mountain Grove in 1872  that it 
was the intention of the managers "to make it, perh aps, the 
best adapted and most attractive resort of its kind  in all 
our Conference territory." 5  For some time, the Conference 
had been urging districts to encourage and sponsor 
campmeetings.  In the Danville District, they were sponsored 
initially by individual churches and circuits.  Mos tly hit-
or-miss affairs conducted outdoors in nearby wooded  groves, 
scheduled irregularly, capable of drawing only from  a small 
population, and at the mercy of the weather, they f ailed to 
satisfy the ambition of the Conference.  Consequent ly, 
between the summer of 1871 and the spring of 1872, five lay 
and four pastoral leaders within the District agree d to 
establish and support a permanent meeting at Mounta in 
Grove. 6 
 
 The selection of the location owed to several 
considerations.  Mountain Grove lay near the geogra phic 
center of the approximately 1000 square miles bisec ted by 
the North Branch, with Bloomsburg its most nearly c entral 
town, which comprised the District.  Bloomsburg is only 
seventeen miles by road west of Mountain Grove, and  
Hazleton, a larger city and an anthracite mining co mmunity, 
is the same distance to the east.  The land availab le there 
satisfied the requirements of a permanent campmeeti ng.  And 
so in June of 1872, Danville businessman G.M. Shoop  
purchased twenty-eight acres with the announced int ention of 
transferring them to a campmeeting association spec ifically 
organized to manage the affair. 7  Adequate roads led into 
Mountain Grove from three directions.  The Danville , 
Hazleton and Wilkes-Barre Railroad, leased to the 
Pennsylvania Railroad, passed within a few yards of  the 
property.  Just a few years earlier the railroad ha d 
constructed a station adjacent to what would become  the main 
entrance to the grounds. 8  The site lay more than a thousand 
feet above sea level, in a wooded grove protected t o its 
immediate west by Macauley Mountain from the freque ntly 
strong and sometimes stormy west winds.  (Only once  was poor 
weather  to seriously  affect attendance -- in infa mous 1889 
-- whereas other area meetings often suffered from storms.) 
According to newspaper editor James C. Brown, the p leasant 
bucolic setting made the campmeeting "one of the mo st 
delightful resorts in Pennsylvania." 9 
 
 Furthermore, there were no man-made distractions.  The 
village of Mountain Grove, until recently known as Wolfton, 
had a population in 1880 of sixty-five, with only o ne store, 
adjacent to and across the tracks of the D.H. & W.B . from 
the meeting site.  A hotel next to the railroad sta tion and 
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a shoemaker working out of his residence comprised the other 
businesses in the village.  While Black Creek Towns hip in 
the 1870's and 80's underwent transformation from p rimarily 
a farming economy to predominantly a mining one, an d the 
population increased approximately 100% during the former 
decade and another 116% during the latter, such cha nge 
scarcely touched Mountain Grove. 10 It remained tiny and 
agricultural.  Surely no other place in the Distric t could 
have been more conducive in 1872 to an August regen eration 
of faith and relaxation of the body. 
 
 The decision made to establish the meeting, the ni ne 
man committee resolved the formation of the Mountai n Grove 
Camp Meeting Association in June 1872.  It was a jo int stock 
company, reporting capital stock in the amount of $ 14,000 in 
1873, the year it received its charter from the sta te 
legislature. 11  Apparently the stock sold rapidly, with 
Shoop doubtlessly a major shareholder in return for  the 
twenty-eight acres he had purchased.  A wealthy lum berman 
and real estate investor, he served as association secretary 
and manager of the campgrounds throughout the 1870' s.  
Others prominent in the association included: Presi ding 
Elder Barnes, its first president; Reverend S. Crei ghton, 
pastor of St. Paul's Methodist Episcopal Church in Danville; 
A.J. Ammerman, Danville businessman-investor who in  1869 had 
won election as the borough Burgess; B.G. Welch, as sociation 
secretary-treasurer and general manager of Danville 's 
Glendower Iron Works; E.M. Wardin, association vice -
president and editor of The Columbia County Republi can  until 
1875; and Mordecai W. Jackson, founder and co-propr ietor of 
the Jackson & Woodin Manufacturing Company in Berwi ck.  By 
the early 1880's, E.W.M. Low, prosperous merchant a nd 
operator of the limestone quarry in Columbia County , and his 
neighbor Z.T. Fowler, a feed and grain dealer, play ed 
conspicuous roles in the association, as did Lloyd T. 
Sharpless, the son of a wealthy manufacturer and hi mself a 
capable businessman and a member of the Bloomsburg Town 
Council. 12  The financial and social standing of the leaders 
of the association contributed to the prospects of success 
for the meeting at Mountain Grove. 
 
 The association had to hurry to clear the land and  
erect permanent structures in time for the opening of the 
grounds on August 14, 1872.  In less than two month s it 
completed seventy crude, rather small wooden cottag es, 
called tents, each housing four families, and a roo fed 
platform with benches under the trees for the audie nce, 
designated as the auditorium. 13  Although serviceable, these 
hastily erected buildings underwent alteration prio r to the 
1873 meeting. 
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 The "Annual Circular of the Mountain Grove Camp 
Meeting Association, 1873" announces that, " Having profited 
by experience and observation at other campmeetings  we have 
improved our tents in several important features.  First, 
they are larger, being 9 x 18 feet.  Second, they h ave 
shingled comb roofs making the second story full he ight.  
Third, having stairways, front and rear, the second  story 
tents are in some respects preferable to those on t he first 
floor. "  Inside each tent the management placed a table, 
several chairs and four bunks hinged to the walls - - for 
which it furnished straw "at moderate cost."  Board ing 
facilities became available at $7.00 for the term o f the 
meeting, or $1.00 per day, or 50¢ per meal. 14  Outdoor 
fireplaces encouraged picnics, and the association allocated 
rental space for those who desired to camp out.  Al so during 
the first year, president Barnes and the Board of M anagers 
purchased the hotel and three additional acres in o rder to 
prevent the sale of alcoholic beverages "within two  miles of 
the grounds" as authorized by the charter. 15  They had no 
quarrel with former owner George W. Klase, however,  who 
remained on as proprietor for many years. 
 
 The effect of the 1873 improvements is conjectural .  
Elder Barnes in his report to the Conference on the  meeting 
that year called it "religiously, a great success." 16  This 
suggests that attendance did not reach his expectat ions, nor 
did income equal the cost of improvements.  Prior t o the 
1874 meeting, the association increased the number of tents 
to nearly two hundred, erected a boarding house wit h 
sleeping quarters above the dining hall, and built a 
"pleasant and commodious tabernacle" across the gro unds from 
the auditorium. 17  Heavy snows the following winter damaged 
the boarding house, but local carpenters repaired i t during 
the early summer.  In 1875, an estimated 2500 peopl e camped 
at Mountain Grove and enjoyed "a very pleasant time ," while 
in 1876, according to Presiding Elder N.S. Buckingh am, those 
in attendance crowded the grounds and brought to th e 
association the satisfaction of saving many souls a nd 
earning a profit. 18 
 
 Reports to the Conference in 1880, 1881, 1883 and 1889 
reiterated Elder Buckingham's conclusion, and newsp aper 
accounts suggest that meetings in other years betwe en 1878 
and 1890 were also successful.  The matter of souls  aside, 
the dollar return encouraged the association in 188 1 to 
dedicate all profits to improvements of grounds and  
construction of a new, more ornate tabernacle. 19  Two years 
later, it enlarged the boarding house; in 1885, it repaired 
and repainted buildings and replaced water pipes. 20  In 
1887, the association constructed the showpiece of the 
grounds, the Main Office.  A two-story structure, i t 
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measured twenty-six by sixty feet and stood near th e 
entrance to the meeting.  The first floor contained  the 
general administrative office, "two waiting rooms f or ladies 
and gentlemen respectively" and sleeping rooms furn ished 
with carpets, spring beds and mattresses.  On the s econd 
floor were additional bedrooms, similarly furnished , 
reserved for distinguished guests.  A wide veranda 
surrounded the building, and a covered passageway c onnected 
it with the boarding house. 21  In 1889, and again three 
years later, the managers "improved the grounds" an d 
increased the number of tents to 240. 22  By expanding and 
maintaining facilities, the association hoped to at tract 
many thousands annually to the meeting. 
 
 Saturday attendance at Mountain Grove, according t o 
The Columbia County Republican  of August 18, 1878, reached 
between four and five thousand; although subsequent  figures 
for other years are not available, the number appar ently 
increased during the 1880's.  In 1881, the manageme nt 
informed the newspaper that it had rented nearly al l of the 
tents by the first Thursday of the meeting.  On Sat urday 
morning, a train from Hazleton arrived "bringing an  immense 
load of living freight" for the weekend, and "a spe cial 
train from Hazleton and Danville arrived later in t he 
evening swelling the immense crowd to overflowing." 23  The 
1883 meeting, the same newspaper reported, was the "most 
successful session in its history," while Presiding  Elder 
M.L. Ganoe in both 1888 and 1889 remarked that the grounds 
had been filled to capacity during the meetings of each 
preceding year. 24  Reverend John Donahue, Presiding Elder 
from 1889 to 1893, claimed that Mountain Grove "is one of 
the most popular mountain resorts for religious ser vice in 
Northern Pennsylvania." 25 
 
 Elder Donahue's observation seems to have been 
accurate to the point of understatement.  Mountain Grove 
became in the eighties something of a local institu tion for 
a number of reasons, in addition to the current pop ularity 
of resort vacations in a Christian atmosphere.  The  
determination and ability of the association to pro vide 
attractive facilities contributed, as did its succe ss in 
maintaining order and serving well the separate 
considerations of religious service and relaxation.   Editor 
Brown, who attended the meeting in 1881, as he had done for 
the three preceding years, observed, "The promenadi ng which 
formerly seemed a source of annoyance to those enga ged in 
worship, is not so frequently engaged in, in conseq uence of 
the vigilance of the police and managers..." 26  
Occasionally, however, discipline faltered.  During  that 
same year, "a general stampede" to the depot follow ed the 
arrival of the Saturday morning train.  And accordi ng to 
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stories retold nearly a century later in the villag e of 
Mountain Grove, a still operating in the woods on M acauley 
Mountain provided a few miscreants with illicit whi skey. 27  
Such exceptions to the rule of temperate good order  as may 
have occurred from time to time remained, nonethele ss, only 
exceptions.  The association kept the Mountain Grov e 
campmeeting faithful to its stated intentions. 
 
 In the effort to meet the needs of its guests, wit hin 
the policies of the Conference and District, the as sociation 
encountered a potentially serious problem -- one th at also 
caused difficulty and embarrassment for other Metho dist 
campmeetings.  The Conference ordered the closing o f all 
campgrounds on Sunday to persons seeking to enter o r leave, 
to be effective starting in the summer of 1879.  Da nville 
District Presiding Elder W.W. Evans, a staunch supp orter of 
the rule, conceded concerning the 1878 Mountain Gro ve 
meeting that while "there was not more than the ave rage 
desecration of the Lord's day in travel to and from  the 
grounds,"  nevertheless, there should be none  in order that 
he and others might enjoy "the holy quiet." 28  Although 
managers of other campmeetings objected to the orde r -- and 
several refused to abide by it -- the Mountain Grov e 
managers "at much expense enclosed their grounds an d closed 
their gates on the Lord's day," Elder Evans proudly  informed 
the Conference. 29  Each year through 1888, the gates 
remained closed on the Sabbath.  In fact, in 1883 o nly 
Mountain Grove held a sanctioned meeting anywhere i n the 
District, since it alone complied with the order.  Finally, 
persistent opposition and perhaps other considerati ons led 
to the revocation of the order in 1889. 30 
 
 The Mountain Grove Camp Meeting Association compli ed 
with the Sunday closing, without recorded objection , for 
sound reasons.  The decision stemmed in part from w hat 
appears to have been a genuine concurrence with Con ference 
sentiment on the part of the meeting managers, and in part 
from the obligation as a District campmeeting to se t a firm 
example of discipline.  The presence of the Presidi ng Elder 
on the board of managers, sometimes as its presiden t, had to 
have a powerful influence on policy.  But there was  another, 
and more self-serving, reason -- the ban on Sunday traffic 
did not hurt attendance.  For one thing, the conven ience of 
the railroad and the willingness of the P.R.R. to i ncrease 
service to Mountain Grove during the term in the me eting 
made it easy for patrons to reach the grounds at an y time 
prior to the closing and to leave early Monday, if they 
chose, in time to return home by midday at the late st. 
 
 In the beginning, the Hazleton and Catawissa stati ons 
on the railroad handled most of the passenger traff ic to 
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Mountain Grove.  From 1872 and 1882, one train left  Hazleton 
for Catawissa and returned each day.  By 1875, a sp ecial 
train traveled between the two termini three times during 
meeting week and connected with other passenger lin es at 
each station.  In 1878, the special train began dai ly runs; 
in 1881, an additional special train departed from Hazleton. 
In 1883, the P.R.R. added a second regular daily tr ain and 
dropped the special runs.  The following year the r ailroad 
returned to the single regular daily run, but it re instated 
special campmeeting trains -- two from Catawissa an d two 
from Hazleton.  
 
 In 1884, both the P.R.R. and the Philadelphia & 
Reading Railway began to sell special fare excursio n 
tickets, and the Lehigh Valley Railroad followed su it a year 
later.  The P.R.R. increased its service in 1887 by  resuming 
the twice daily runs from both Catawissa and Hazlet on, 
adding occasional special trains, and operating two  and 
three trips daily from the newly opened Nescopek an d Delano 
branches respectively.  By 1889, traffic to Mountai n Grove 
called for a third daily train from Catawissa.  Thr oughout 
the 1880's, passengers generally could leave the me eting no 
later than 9 a.m. and be in Catawissa, Bloomsburg, Danville 
or Hazleton before noon. 31  The convenience of travel to 
Mountain Grove certainly contributed to its prosper ity 
during the decade of Sunday closing.   
 
 How prosperous was the meeting at Mountain Grove 
during the decade?  In the absence of financial rec ords, or 
even specific dollar figures mentioned anywhere, on ly a 
guess may be ventured.  According to the newspapers , 
individuals and families rented nearly all of the t ents 
available by the date of the opening of the meeting .  Each 
tent rented for $7.00 until 1878, after which date and until 
the 1890's the association reduced the rate by one dollar. 32 
Since the average number of tents available between  1879 and 
1890 approached two hundred, it is reasonable to co nclude -- 
if, in fact nearly all were occupied -- that annual  tent 
rentals grossed close to $1100.  Leftover tents, re nted for 
fifty cents a night, probably brought in an additio nal $70. 
 The association rented space for individuals to ca mp out, 
in 1873 at the price of "30 cents per annum, per fo ot on the 
avenues."  The boarding house served many thousands  of 
meals, which at the minimum price of $7.00 per pers on for 
tenters on the grounds throughout the session -- ev en 
considering that many families prepared their own m eals 
outdoors -- would have grossed an amount greater th an that 
from tent rentals.  To assist those who chose to pr ovide for 
themselves, the managers sold "at reasonable rates"  bread, 
meat, vegetables, groceries and "supplies general."   Stable 
fees, portage for "baggage taken from the depot to the tents 
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and returned," the sale of straw for the bunks in t he tents: 
these and doubtlessly other nominal charges insinua te that 
the total income to the association from the tenter s 
exceeded $2500 every year. 33  Guests for a day or the 
weekend, apparently in larger number than the tente rs, spent 
considerably less money but patronized the boarding  house 
and the several concession stands at the entrance t o the 
grounds.  They may have spent an additional $1500 a t the 
meeting.  In an era when it costs less than $60 to erect a 
tent and but one dollar a day to feed the average A merican 
family, the income from the meeting yielded a profi t to the 
association that complemented its other reasons for  adhering 
to the Conference order to close the gates on Sunda y. 34 
 
 The success of the association in renting the grea t 
majority of the tents for the entire term of the me ting, and 
in keeping the dining hall busy at mealtime, derive d in no 
small measure from the social standing of certain f amilies 
who came year after year.  Unlike other area campme etings 
which attracted patrons from the immediate neighbor hood -- 
lifelong friends, relatives and coreligionists who resided 
within a short distance by horse and buggy from the  grounds 
-- the Mountain Grove meeting by its conception as a 
District event could depend on only a general relig ious 
identity as a common denominator. 35  With so many rival 
meetings, some of them Methodist and closer to the homes of 
the faithful, and thereby more convenient, the Moun tain 
Grove Camp Meeting Association from the outset coul d not 
rely on the neighborhood or personal friendship to make the 
meeting a success.  Instead, it appealed effectivel y to a 
number of middle class families prominent in their home 
towns who, by their community stature, made the mee ting as 
"respectable" as it was relaxing and spiritually re freshing. 
Others followed them to Mountain Grove because the meeting 
was an estimable place to vacation.  In fact, many who 
attended were not even Methodists. 36 
 
 Since the Bloomsburg newspapers printed much 
information on the campmeeting in the 1880's and me ntioned 
many names of those present, it is possible to arri ve at a 
sense of the social composition of that town's rela tively 
small but influential group of prominent citizens w hose 
presence at the meeting did so much to make it a pr osperous 
affair throughout the decade.  (It may be added tha t more 
fragmentary information compiled from the Danville 
newspapers support the impressions drawn from the B loomsburg 
press.)  That these prestigious families served as magnets, 
as it were, to bring others to the meeting is conje cture 
based on traditional American social attitudes and patterns. 
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 Among those from Bloomsburg who tented at Mountain  
Grove prior to 1890 for not fewer than three years were: 
James C. Brown, civil engineer, railroad investor, trustee 
of the town's Methodist Church, editor of The Colum bia 
County Republican  after 1874, and chairman of the county 
Republican Party at the turn of the 1880's; K.C. Ke nt, 
politically prominent son of an old and honored tow n family, 
and the owner of valuable properties; Caleb Barton,  
descendant from one of the town's founding families , one of 
the twenty wealthiest men in Bloomsburg, and a pill ar of 
Republican politics; Isaiah W. Hartman, for over fi fty years 
a leading local merchant who established his retail  clothing 
and general merchandise store in 1848 and whose 
"reminiscences" the Bloomsburg Daily  would publish between 
1893 and 1901; Lucas N. Moyer, partner in the prosp erous and 
regionally well-respected Moyer Brothers Drug Compa ny, the 
largest non-industrial business in Bloomsburg at th e time; 
Jerry Saltzer, moderately well-to-do dealer in musi cal 
instruments, and a man visibly active in church and  civic 
affairs; Lloyd T. Sharpless, mentioned previously a s an 
association stockholder and member of its Board of Managers; 
and C.C. Peacock, an influential lawyer with wide-r anging 
business interests.  
 
 To these eight names may be added seventeen others  who 
attained a generally equivalent social standing in 
Bloomsburg.  These twenty-five families in 1880 sto od high 
among the town leaders in business, political and 
professional life.  All of them except Saltzer had achieved 
a financial position in or quite near the upper twe nty 
percent in total taxable assets.  The newspapers du ring the 
decade repeatedly mentioned their social comings an d goings, 
and the 1887 History of Columbia and Montour Counti es  
contains biographical information on eleven of them . 37  If 
not the elite in town, they stood merely a step awa y.  Their 
attendance at Mountain Grove significantly helped t o foster 
the idea among others in  town that the meeting off ered 
close to the best available (to them) in religion, 
recreation and respectability. 
 
 Social and recreational opportunities influenced a  
great many to go to Mountain Grove, and no doubt 
predominated among some.  Nevertheless, religious a ctivities 
were the pulse of the campmeeting, the chief attrac tion and 
the justification for enjoying a vacation of restfu l 
sociability.  Drawing on the unpaid services of Met hodist 
ministers from within the District, the managers of  the 
association provided a continuous program of servic es for 
persons of all ages. 
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 At 7:30 p.m. Wednesday night, a bell on the ground s 
called worshippers to the auditorium for a sermon o f 
welcome.  Beginning Thursday and continuing through  
Saturday, the daily schedule called for an 8:30 a.m . period 
of prayer, a sermon at 10:30, a children's service at 1:30 
p.m., another sermon at 3:30, a second prayer perio d at 
6:30, and a sermon often delivered by a minister in vited 
from outside the District to conclude the day at 7: 30.  On 
Sunday, an "experience meeting" began the day at 8: 20 a.m., 
followed by services at 10:30 and 1:30 p.m.  At 3:0 0 a 
distinguished visitor offered a sermon after which,  at 7:30, 
the session's most featured guest minister delivere d what 
Brown called in 1881 an "old-time sermon in which a ll were 
delighted." 38  The next Monday through Wednesday the weekday 
schedule continued, with the ministration of the Eu charist 
on Tuesday.  Then, on the second Thursday at 12:30 p.m., a 
final exhortation in which many ministers participa ted 
closed the campmeeting.  At its conclusion, all joi ned 
hands, formed a line and marched around the auditor ium 
singing "Marching to Zion." 39 
 
 By the mid 1880's, the association added other 
religious and/or parareligious attractions.  It int roduced 
Chautauqua Day on the first Thursday of meeting in 1885.  
These educational and moral lectures were held at t he 
tabernacle and presided over by such contemporary M ethodist 
luminaries as Dr. Lyman Abbot, in 1886.  Because th ey 
instantly became so popular and competitive with th e regular 
religious program, the Board of Managers two years later 
moved them back to the Tuesday prior to the formal opening 
of the meeting; in 1889, the first Wednesday became  
Chautauqua Day. 40  In 1891, the association opened the 
grounds for thirteen days.  Activities, always in t he 
tabernacle, began on a Thursday with a temperance d ay, 
followed by Chautauqua Day, a missionary day, Epwor th League 
Day and Sunday School Day on the following Monday;  regular 
religious events then commenced Tuesday in the audi torium 
and concluded eight days later. 41 
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 Despite the addition of special days, the ample an d 
well maintained facilities, distinguished clerical and lay 
speakers, easy access by railroad, a splendid locat ion and 
consistently good weather, and despite or regardles s of the 
reopening of the gates on Sunday in 1889, attendanc e fell 
off sharply in 1891. 42  It seems that the association had 
anticipated the drop.  Notwithstanding the observat ion by 
Elder Donahue the preceding March that the 1890 att endance 
had matched that of years before, secretary John R.  Rote 
took an uncommon step, one unused by the Mountain G rove Camp 
Meeting Association since the middle of the seventi es -- he 
inserted an extended announcement in The Columbia C ounty 
Republican.   The July 9, 1891, advertisement was one half 
page long and one column wide, lengthier by far tha n the 
customary twenty-five to forty word announcements a nd 
obviously intended to created interest in the forth coming 
meeting.  Rote announced the new thirteen day progr am of 
events and emphasized that Mountain Grove was a res ort, 
easily accessible to nearly everyone, which boasted  the 
latest and best accommodations for guests and visit ors.  His 
advertisement failed in its purpose.  Attendance de clined 
even further in 1892. 43 
 
 Presiding Elder E.H. Yocum reported that the 1893 
campmeeting "was fairly attended," but scarcely ack nowledged 
it in his next two yearly reports.  While he omitte d mention 
of Mountain Grove altogether in his report for 1896 , he 
referred to the 1897 meeting as one of "spiritual p rofit."  
His successor, the Rev. W.W. Evans who had staunchl y 
endorsed Sunday closing of the gates during his ear lier term 
as presiding elder, sounded more optimistic notes, although 
he did not urge a return to the Sunday restrictions .  He 
claimed that the 1898 meeting had been "well attend ed," that 
the one in 1899 provided "rest and recreation" for "our 
people in attendance," and that the 1900 event had been 
"interesting and profitable." even though less succ essful 
than the circuit-sponsored meeting at Patterson Gro ve.  The 
next year, Elder Evans mentioned the convening of t he 
Mountain Grove meeting but omitted the fact that al ready the 
association had decided to close the grounds perman ently. 45 
 
 The association had recognized the impending decli ne 
of the Mountain Grove meeting by the turn of the 18 90's, and 
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had attempted to ward off its ultimate collapse thr oughout 
the decade.  Rote's 1891 advertisement may have bee n the 
initial attempt, for at nearly the same time, and o n 
occasions thereafter, the Board of Managers agreed to open 
the grounds in advance of the meeting for special e vents.  
The Bloomsburg Methodist Church, for example, arran ged for a 
special eleven car train to transport picnickers an d a band 
to Mountain Grove for a private outing.  By the mid dle of 
the decade, the association was inviting guests to bring 
their own furniture and housewares, rent as many te nts as 
they wished at a group rate, and spend from one to two weeks 
on the grounds as if they were vacationing at spas like the 
then fashionable and popular Ganoga Lake, in Sulliv an County 
not far from Eagles Mere. 46  To accommodate freight cars 
carrying personal household items, the P.R.R. even 
constructed a short spur from the depot at Mountain  Grove 
onto the grounds.  The railroad also announced that  it would 
ship baggage free to the meeting and began to sell round 
trip fares at "new reduced" rates of seventy-five c ents for 
adults and thirty-five cents for children boarding in 
Bloomsburg. 47 
 
 These inducements encouraged relaxation and promot ed 
Mountain Grove as a resort more than as a religious  
experience.  The latter, of course, would have been  clearly 
understood by Methodists of the Danville District, but the 
association minimized religion in its public announ cements 
of the nineties.  Only in 1896 and 1900 did it spec ifically 
mention the spiritual activities and give names of "eminent 
divines" who would be at the auditorium during the meeting, 
and in neither instance did the announcements conta in much 
detail. 48  A stranger in the area, reading this paid 
advertisement in the Bloomsburg Daily  of July 30, 1898, 
could err in his or her expectation of a visit to M ountain 
Grove: "Don't miss the Mountain Grove meeting.  The grove is 
beautiful.  The water pure and crystal clear, air c ool, 
scenery fine -- an attractive mountain resort."  
 
 Association policies on the grounds began to 
complement the secular thrust of the advertising.  
Management repaired the fences and gates, locking t he latter 
each evening in order to provide guests with privac y -- a 
practice common at Ganoga Lake and other resorts.  It 
brought in a piano-organ from Hazleton and offered nightly 
programs of band music or singing groups such as Da nville's 
home talent "The Swamp Hole Quartette."   It attempted to 
improve the quality of food service in the dining h all and, 
it seems, encouraged a proliferation of concessiona ires off 
as well as on the grounds.  The ice cream parlor ne ar the 
depot and a booth inside the gate at which six inch  long 
popcorn bars two inches thick sold for five cents a re 
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remembered as having been particularly popular.  Ea rlier 
efforts to preserve "the holy quiet" gave way to pr omenades 
and laughter on Sundays.  Events at the tabernacle,  
especially on Chautauqua Day, drew larger audiences  than the 
services in the auditorium.  Single young ladies an d 
gentlemen courted more openly than in the past. 49  The 
campground police, if in fact still employed by the  
association, appeared invisible. 
 
 But the attempt to provide Mountain Grove with a m ore 
secular appeal failed to recapture the popularity o f the 
meeting.  Not only attendance but profits also dipp ed 
precipitously during most of the decade.  Fences re paired 
earlier went neglected at the end.  Gates hung unev enly, 
their limpness symbolic.  The large numbers stencil ed in 
black at the entrance to each unpainted tent, the t rees 
growing in the avenues: these spoke more frankly of  
conditions than the hopeful light yellow paint on t he Main 
Office.  Hawkers and hustlers moved freely across t he 
grounds.  Many visitors chose to lodge and board wi th people 
living in the village, finding accommodations there  more 
satisfactory and perhaps even less expensive.  The dining 
hall did a brisk business only at dinner time.  Man y tents 
remained unrented.  The P.R.R. reduced regular serv ice and 
limited special trains to one a day. 50  Few freight cars 
used the spur on the grounds.  Memories recall and,  where 
possible, pictures confirm the bleakness of the bui ldings 
and, despite the improvement of the auditorium in 1 896, the 
distinctly seedy respectability of the meeting. 
 
 The Bartons, Browns, Ents, Hartmans, Moyers, Saltz ers 
and Sharplesses no longer tented.  Of the twenty-fi ve 
prominent families in attendance during the 1880's,  only the 
Peacocks apparently went regularly to Mountain Grov e by the 
close of the nineties. 51  The substantial middle class of 
Bloomsburg vacationed in more prestigious, generall y farther 
distant resorts, or in private camps.  The general return of 
prosperity nationwide and locally by the turn of th e 1890's 
led to a rapid multiplication of vacation spots eas t and 
west -- in Michigan and Illinois, along the New Jer sey 
shore, and throughout Pennsylvania. 52  Many offered 
occasional religious events or services; most of th em 
reflected the current public confidence which under lay its 
turning away from campmeetings.  Small towns as wel l as 
urban centers preferred "low rate" and "cheap" excu rsions to 
Niagara Falls or Atlantic City; from Bloomsburg, th e cost of 
travel on the P.R.R. was $7.50 and $4.50 respective ly for a 
round trip. 53  For those who chose to remain closer to home 
the railroad provided special trains to Eagles Mere  (and 
about 400 people boarded in Bloomsburg for there on  July 19, 
1894).  Local patriotic and fraternal organizations  
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sponsored outings at dozens of recently opened grov es and 
picnic grounds, and clubs or groups of friends cons tructed 
private hideaways bearing such honest names as Camp  Idyl, 
Camp Idleness or Hobo Cozy, all a few miles out of town. 54  
The campmeeting had fallen from favor with these fo rmer 
important visitors to Mountain Grove, a fact percei ved by 
Elder Donahue as early as 1891 when he informed the  Central 
Pennsylvania Conference that the meeting "was not s o well 
attended as in other years, when cheap excursions t o Ocean 
Grove and other seaside and mountain resorts, which  are now 
opened up, were unknown." 55 
 
 The families from Bloomsburg who continued to atte nd 
the Mountain Grove Meeting, and those whose names m erited 
the attention of the Bloomsburg Daily , represented a less 
prestigious and less monied segment of the town's m iddle 
class.  Among them were more employees than employe rs, a 
considerable number of unchaperoned single women an d men, 
and nearly twelve who "Sundayed" or visited for but  a few 
days for every one who tented at the meeting.  They  came to 
relax, to play, to court, to enjoy the music -- in short, to 
have the best vacation that personal circumstances 
allowed. 56  The Mountain Grove Camp Meeting Association 
sought to cater to this new clientele, but the fact  that 
they operated a District meeting which the church c ould not 
permit to become merely another resort, coupled wit h the 
greater convenience of local picnic grounds and hid eaways, 
doomed the effort to failure. 
 
 By 1898 the meeting at Mountain Grove faced a 
precarious future.  The association admitted as muc h to the 
public in a report printed in the Bloomsburg Daily  on August 
11, although it couched its difficulties in the mos t 
positive and optimistic language possible: "Contrary to 
report the season has been a fairly prosperous one.   
Secretary W.R. Owens says: It is spiritually away a head of 
previous years.  In the number of tents we rented w e are 
about up to last year's status, while in transient trade we 
lead last year's receipts by a safe margin.  The ma nagement 
is not in debt and never has been and the history o f this 
year's record will balance for next year." 
 
 While the association may well have had sufficient  
operating funds for the 1899 event, it found after that 
year's meeting that it had no position of strength 
equivalent to 1898.  Attendance dropped precipitous ly in 
1899 and the secretary conceded that the Mountain G rove Camp 
Meeting Association had seriously suffered financia lly. 57 
 
 As a result, the Board of Managers decided to make  a 
special effort in 1900 to reverse the decline of th e past 
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decade.  When warm weather arrived, it spruced up t he 
grounds and constructed a new building, Preacher's Home, 
immediately to the rear of the auditorium.  The pur pose for 
the latter seems clear in light of an announcement that 
management would provide free lodging for ministers  in 
attendance: to appeal to them to vacation at Mounta in Grove 
and thereby to serve as examples to the more devout  in their 
congregations to join them and tent at the meeting.   Toward 
this goal the association launched an ambitious adv ertising 
campaign in the Bloomsburg Daily  and perhaps other 
newspapers, with the prediction that "Great interes t has 
been aroused in the meeting this year and it is exp ected 
that there will be a large attendance."  Two days l ater it 
inserted the announcement that a swelling number of  
Americans are forsaking vacations at seashore and m ountain 
resorts to return to campmeetings. 58 
 
 Unfortunately, neither the appeal to ministers nor  the 
claim of the revival of interest in campmeetings wo rked as 
hoped, a fact recognized before the 1900 meeting ev en 
opened.  In what appears to have been a last minute  change 
of tactic, in an item printed on the day the meetin g 
convened, the association returned to its more fami liar 
emphasis on rest and recreation.  The statement rem inded 
readers that management had "materially improved" t he 
grounds and added that many Bloomsburg families (na mes 
provided) had come expressly to get away from the s tale air 
and heat of town. 59  During the following week a 
correspondent-spokesman who signed his articles "ST YLUS" 
reported at length on the non-religious features of  Mountain 
Grove.  In the first communication he remarked that  the 
tents were now more comfortable and attractive than  in past 
years, describing them as "cozy little homes, furnished and 
adorned with the tastes and desires of the occupant s... 
showy rugs hanging over the window sills, surmounte d with 
jardinieres filled with golden rod or other rustic 
bouquets... Everything that can be done is done for  the 
comfort and convenience of tenters and visitors." 60  
 
 But everything failed.  Only on Saturday did a "cr owd" 
attend, admitted STYLUS.  Perhaps at the urging of the Board 
of Managers, James C. Brown, Lucas Moyer, Mrs. K.C.  Ent "and 
other distinguished citizens" spent the day on the grounds. 
 Musical programs highlighted the Saturday program. 61  All 
was in vain.  The Mountain Grove Camp Meeting Assoc iation 
once more lost money.  Convinced that the meeting h ad seen 
its best days, and unable to sustain deficits any l onger, 
the Board of Managers, according to the Conyngham V alley 
Herald , offered to sell the property to the P.R.R. 62   
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 The railroad company rejected the proffer, and the  
association one more time opened the grounds for 
campmeeting, perhaps for no other reason than as es sentially 
sentimental desire to complete three decades of ser vice to 
the District.  The 1901 meeting passed quietly, wit h 
scarcely an announcement in the press and no report  
following the last march-around. 63  In 1902, the association 
sold the land to a local farmer and the buildings a nd 
furniture to private parties. 64  By the end of the year only 
the boardwalk from the depot to the gates remained,  already 
deteriorating as new scrub growth broke through the  pine 
planks. 
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